[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

September 23, 2009
5:00 p.m.
SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES
September 22, 2009

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Chairman Daniel Davis, Committee Member John Meserve, JAA Liaison Bill Bishop

Excused: Stephen Joost
Also:  Peggy Sidman and Shannon Eller – Office of General Counsel; Steve Grossman, Michael Stewart, Bob Simpson, Rosa Beckett and Chip Seymour – Jacksonville Aviation Authority; Rick Ferrin and Eric Green – Jacksonville Port Authority; Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Merriane Lahmeur – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Jim Gilmore – IGS; Alberta Hipps – Hipps Group Inc.; John Finotti – Access PR; Ryan Sadler
Meeting Convened:  4:05 p.m.
Chairman Davis welcomed Council Member John Meserve as a new member of the committee replacing former Council Member Art Graham.

Transportation concurrency/mobility fee update
Director of Planning and Development Bill Killingsworth distributed a color coded map of the city and explained how his department has been developing the new transportation mobility fee that will eventually replace the concurrency management and fair share system now in place.  Jacksonville has been working closely with the Florida Department of Community Affairs as the first jurisdiction in the state to develop a mobility fee mechanism.  The map shows three levels of vehicle mile trip (VMT) zones in the densely urban, suburban, and rural areas of the city. The department intends that developers who already have a concurrency reservation in place at the time the mobility fee becomes effective will have the option of using a fair share agreement or the new mobility fee for their project.
The mobility fee will cover 4 modes of transportation: vehicular, pedestrian, transit, and bicycle.  The big question is how to define levels of service (LOS); no one has the answer to that question yet.  The system will probably incorporate a variable set of LOS standards for each of the three VMT zones.  The department hopes to have the system finalized by December 14th to permit transmittal to DCA in February in order to be ready for implementation in October 2010.  The system will incentivize infill development by allowing credits against trip reservation requirements for roadway connectivity, walkability within a development, transit access, etc.  A developer will be able to choose either to build a needed transportation facility itself or to pay the mobility fee for the City to make the needed improvements.  
Council Member Davis stated that one of the most important aspects to understanding how this system will work is to get a draft of the fee structure in place so it can be evaluated in comparison to the fair share system now in place.  He fears that if the mobility fee is too high, Jacksonville will lose development opportunities to Georgia.  Mr. Killingsworth stated that the department is getting very little guidance from DCA about how they want the plan formatted.  Should it be a new element to the Comprehensive Plan?  Should it be a set of new policies interwoven into the existing Comp Plan elements?  He prefers to have the mobility plan as a stand-alone document that is adopted by reference in the Comp Plan.
JPA update
Rick Ferrin noted that the JPA board has two appointments coming up shortly to replace Ricardo Morales (gubernatorial appointment) and Bill Mason (City appointment).  Jim Citrano has been nominated to fill Mr. Mason’s position.  With regard to the Hanjin project, the JPA board with the addition of Council Member Davis will serve as a review committee to rank the 3 qualified design proposals and will rank them for staff to begin negotiations with the highest ranked respondent.  The written proposals are due October 16th, with oral presentations on November 4th and the ranking meeting on November 12th after which staff will negotiate with the top ranked firm on a contract that hopefully will be approved by the JPA board at its December meeting.
Mr. Ferrin stated that the JPA is in the process of seeking 2 federal Transportation Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grants, one for $6.8 million to replace the rail lines on Blount Island, and another for $79 million to fund replacement of the sheet pile bulkheads at the Talleyrand terminal, both of which are beyond their useful life and beginning to deteriorate.
JAA update
Chairman Davis welcomed Steve Grossman, the new Executive Director of the Jacksonville Aviation Authority, who is recently arrived from Oakland, CA.  Mr. Grossman gave an overview of current conditions at the authority’s airports, noting that the recession in the airline industry shows signs of bottoming out.  He anticipates that demand will be flat for some months, then hopes that demand will begin to rebound next summer.  One positive sign is that American Airlines has announced the addition of several new daily flights to Chicago beginning in the spring.  General aviation traffic is also down substantially, particularly in the area of business travel on corporate jets.  Many companies are selling off their planes as a result of the economic downturn.  Regarding Cecil Field, many projects are in a holding pattern until more is known about where the Obama administration is going on defense issues.  If and when those projects move forward, the JAA is hoping to recruit the workers for those projects from Jacksonville’s Westside.  Cecil Field has the potential to become a substantial economic activity center.
Michael Stewart reported that Alenia project is on hold pending the completion of the Quadrennial Defense Review in spring 2010.  The spec hangar at Cecil Field (22,000 square feet) will be completed on November 25th.    The FSCJ/JAA paint hangar groundbreaking will be on September 28th in conjunction with the 10th anniversary celebration of the conveyance of the base from the Navy to the City.  Construction will start in December with completion taking approximately 1 year.  The JAA’s response to the RFP from U.S. Customs and Border Patrol for possible consolidation of its Northeast Florida facilities into one location was apparently the only response, but there is no funding for the project as of yet.  Finally, the JAA is making application for a federal TIGER grant of $48 for a north access road to Jacksonville International Airport.
Chairman Davis stated that a Cecil Field working group has decided to “play offense rather than defense” with regard to the Alenia project and will be trying to line up influential people to go to Washington to plead the case for the aircraft and try to get the Department of Defense to commit to the level of production that Alenia needs to make the project feasible.  Bob Simpson of the JAA noted that a decision by the Secretary of Defense to shift responsibility for the project from the Army to the Air Force has somewhat diluted the effect that the support of the project from the 50 National Guard Adjutant Generals might otherwise have produced had the project still been under the Army’s control.

Meeting Adjourned:  4:38 p.m.

Minutes:    Jeff Clements, Chief of Research 

     9/23/09 

Tapes:
     Seaport/Airport Committee meeting – LSD


     9/22/09
Materials:  Agenda - LSD
     9/22/09
